FULL COUNCIL MEETING MINUTES

April 20, 2015 - 1:30 PM

STATE COUNCIL FOR PERSONS WTH DISABILITIES

Felton-Farmington Room, DelDOT Administration Building, Dover
PRESENT

Jamie Wolfe, Vice-Chair; Anthony Carter, JEVS; Sonya Dyer, Dover AFB; Monica Edgar, United Cerebral Palsy of Delaware; Nick Fina, Advocate; Terri/Brigitte Hancharick, EPIC; Brian Hartman, DLP/DDC; Bonnie Hitch, DART; Emmanuel Jenkins, Advocate; Chris Long, DHSSDDDS; Jocelyn Langrehr, DHSS/DVI; Jennifer Lieber, Architectural Accessibility Board; Kathleen McCool, Advocate (via phone); Karen McGloughlin, DPH; John McNeal, ADA-DelDOT; Dale Matusevich, DOE; Gary Mears, Parent; Bob Osgood, Parent; William Payne, AAPD; Ann Phillips, Family Voices/Parent; Steve Perales, DSCYF/DPHS; Loretta Sarro, DOL/DVR DODHH; Lloyd Schmitz, Council on the Blind; Kyle Hodges, Staff; and Jo Singles, Support Staff. 
ABSENT

Daniese McMullin-Powell, Chair; Deborah Bradl, DOL-DVR; Patsy Bennett-Brown, Amputee Support Group of Del.; Ray Brouillette, Easter Seals; Lisa Furber, State Rehabilitation Council; Linda Heller, Advocate; Jim Miller, Polio/ Post-Polio Support Group; Liz Schantz, Consumer; Wendy Strauss, GACEC; and Debra Veenema, National MS Society/DE Chapter.
GUESTS
Pat Maichle, DDC (Developmental Disabilities Council)
Eileen Mapes, Goodwill Industries

Renee Kohl, Jamie’s Attendant

Victoria Counihan, Deputy Attorney General/Department of Justice
Interpreters:  Jen Harley and Caroline Greene
CALL TO ORDER 
Jamie called the meeting to order at 1:38 pm.  Kyle commented about Bob’s quick recovery from a health issue and welcomed Chris’s return to SCPD meetings.  He also welcomed Jennifer and said that he would be in touch with her on some issues.  Everyone introduced themselves.  
ADDITION OR DELETIONS TO THE AGENDA
· Flex-Funding for Schools
· ADA Celebrating 25 Years

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The March 23, 2015 minutes were approved as submitted.  
BUSINESS
Employment First Oversight Commission Website
Nick provided some background information on the Employment First Oversight Commission, which began approximately three years ago.  He said there is a national movement regarding competitive employment becoming a first choice for persons with disabilities.  Nick became part of the Commission a couple of years ago as strategies were being developed to figure out how the Commission would perform the task assigned by the General Assembly.  Nick explained that he, Lloyd, Sandy Reyes and Cindy Sterling formed a committee on communication and advocacy.  One of the outcomes was developing an Employment First Oversight Commission website under SCPD.  Nick displayed the new website on a big screen and reviewed different aspects, including the Mission Statement, Home Page, Services (which includes a Feedback Form), and Information.  Nick added that they worked with Mike Mahaffie (GIS) and Isabella Kaplan (DTI) in the development of the website. He stated that the Welcome Page will contain success stories on people with disabilities.  Currently there is a story on Lloyd Schmitz.  A different person will be highlighted every couple of months, but the past stories will be kept in an archive section.  Nick encouraged everyone to look at the website.

Jamie asked if they are doing any outreach beyond the internet because there still is a population that does not have access to the internet.  Nick stated that an information card was printed and distributed in a number of different settings.  Lloyd commented that information will be distributed at upcoming conferences.  Loretta asked if information brochures can be printed or a hard copy be mailed.  Suggestion was made to put the information card on the website so that it can be printed.  Kyle will bring the information card to the next meeting for distribution.  Lloyd thanked Nick for his excellent work on the website.  Kyle thanked Nick, Lloyd, Sandy and Cindy for their work which took a lot of time and coordination with the State Department that manage the State websites.  Nick stated that he would like to see information on State performance against the standards.  He emphasized the need for the Commission to provide technical oversight in order to be effective.  Kyle mentioned the Employment First State Leadership Mentoring Program led by Dan Madrid; Subject Matter Experts will be working with the State, including the topic of data collection.  Lloyd commented that there will be Policy Memo developed with various State agencies that could be put on the website.                  

Issues Regarding Dual Eligibility for Medicaid & Medicare
Ann referred to the packet of information (handout) regarding dual eligibility for Medicaid & Medicare.  Ann stated that she has noticed the coordination of benefits under the Diamond State Health Care Plan has changed drastically for people and their families.  Ann noted that coordination previously handled by DSAAPD was effective for Dual Eligibles.  Ann stated that she has done much research on this and it is not as clear as she hoped.  She said that a Medicare-Medicaid Coordination Office was created under the Affordable Care Act.  Ann referred to a Powerpoint presentation (handout) by MaryBeth Musumeci, which explains how it is supposed to work.  Karen asked if this could be sent electronically.  Ann spoke about her family’s and others’ experiences in being billed for services and asked to sign a form about financial responsibility and commented that they should not have to sign this form.  Ann stated that people do not know what QMB (Qualified Medicaid Beneficiaries) category they are in when they receive their Medicare card.  Ann noted that Delaware has not taken advantage of opportunities regarding initiatives about aligning benefits that have been around since the Coordination Office was created.  She referred to updates on states that have done so (AARP Public Policy Institute handout).  Ann suggested that as a group we could develop some questions for Medicaid and/or Secretary Landgraf and find out what opportunities there are in the models for suggestions.  Ann questioned whether Medicaid is up to speed on changes for the dual eligibles since they have a lot going on.  

Kyle asked Ann to give an overview of the issues so that we could develop a plan of action on how to rectify the issues.  Ann stated that one of the issues with coordination is lack of follow-up and gave an example of being told by that the MCOs (Managed Care Organizations) are saying if it is not Medicare and if not a public service, Medicaid cannot pay for it.  She added that Medicaid agreed with the MCOs.  She noted that according to the information in the handout, they are supposed to pay.  Ann stated that balanced billing is a big issue and gave an example of not paying for durable medical equipment and commented that they are wrong.  Ann spoke of her concern for people who do not know this and are not getting equipment, etc. that they need to stay independent.  Ann stated that all dual eligibles are supposed to have a case manager and one that is knowledgeable about dual eligibility.  John asked if there was oversight of the coordination.  Ann commented that as far as she knew there is not.  Kyle commented that oversight should be under the Medicaid/Quality Assurance Program.  Ann stated that from the research she has done, Medicaid should be making sure that coordination is happening.  Ann would like to follow up with them on their responsibilities.  She would also like to look at opportunities coming to States and encourage Medicaid to look at certain models.  Lloyd asked if there was someone at the federal level that would be overseeing the programs.  Ann stated that there is a CMS representative in Philadelphia.  Ann added that she spoke to Steve and Kathleen recently and was told it is not their responsibility.  Anthony asked if the management of dual eligibility is addressed in the Waiver Application and that Diamond State Health Plan Plus is responsible.  Ann stated that it is mentioned in the letters to State Directors of Medicaid.  Brian commented that it may not be explicit in their contracts with the MCOs.  He suggested one option would be to have the MCOs present to the Council to discuss issues.  He suggested that, if we do not get good responses, develop an action plan.  John suggested letting the MCOs know the questions and issues in advance so they can be prepared;   Jamie agreed that this is a good idea.  Anthony asked if the issues were limited to UHC (United Health Care).  
Ann spoke about problems with Highmark misinterpreting issues and other basic issues.  Kyle asked if there were other people in the meeting that knew of issues with dual eligibles.  John spoke about his experience in getting equipment.  Chris will follow-up with Jane on specific issues that have been brought to their attention.  Chris and Ann also agreed with the suggestion of having Steve (DMMA), MCOs and DSAAPD attend a meeting.   Brian mentioned that there is a Community Ombudsman (Gail Weinberg) in the Secretary’s Office who could also be invited to the meeting.  Ann commented that it would be beneficial to know from DSAAPD the number of people who transferred over that were dual eligible.  Nick asked if it would be helpful to get firsthand data from Medicaid-Medicare consumers through a mechanism such as a town hall meeting to discuss their issues.  Ann commented that she felt this would be the hardest group to reach.  Ann commented that she had concern about interpretations.  There was discussion about the Medicaid State Plan being on the Medicaid website; Kyle will make a request.  Kyle asked Bill if these issues are discussed at the Governor’s Advisory Council on Aging & Adults with Physical Disabilities meetings that he attends.  Bill commented that the meetings are more of an educational format; Kyle suggested that Bill bring it up at a meeting.  Jamie asked if it would be beneficial to contact the Medicare-Medicaid Coordination Office in Washington, DC and have them attend the meeting to hear about coordination issues.  Ann had previously contacted them and they contacted the Medicaid Office who coordinated the issue, but did not take care of the larger problem.  Ann and Kyle will develop a list of questions and/or issues for Medicaid when the invitation to attend a meeting is sent.    Kyle asked if anyone had issues or questions to submit to contact him directly as soon as possible.  Kyle hoped to set this up for the May meeting.                           
Goodwill Products & Services

Eileen distributed a flyer on durable medical equipment and supplies that Goodwill has available at their Lea Blvd. location.  She also distributed a brochure that listed all Goodwill locations in Delaware & Delaware County.  Eileen stated that she works in the Durable Medical Equipment & Supply Store.  Her intention today was to get the word out about Goodwill’s work in this area.  Eileen stated that Goodwill employs people with disabilities.  Goodwill offers new and clean/refurbished used durable medical equipment at a low cost.  She said that donations are accepted.  Eileen had a form to be filled out if anyone wanted to be added to their distribution list to receive additional information on durable medical equipment & supplies.  
Eileen asked how Goodwill could be helpful to everyone.  Ann spoke about the need to have a place that quickly does repairs to equipment.  Eileen explained that the current rate is $25 per hour plus parts.  Kathy spoke about getting an older wheelchair refurbished as a backup.  Kyle will send Eileen’s contact information to Kathy so she can follow-up with Eileen directly.  Eileen commented that only the Lea Boulevard location refurbishes and repairs equipment so there may be difficulty in transporting the chair there.  Jamie expressed concern about getting needed repairs in Wilmington when she lives in Dover.  Jamie also commented that her repairs done in Dover are covered by Medicaid.  Eileen asked for help in getting a voucher system with Medicare and/or Medicaid so that repairs would be reimbursable.  Ann commented that she was told that Medicare will not pay for any equipment refurbished due to liability issues.  Eileen said that they will pay for repairs on equipment they purchased.   Kyle suggested that Eileen contact Steve Groff/Medicaid directly, although the Council could give support for this since it is beneficial to persons with disabilities.

Eileen spoke about the benefits of buying secondary equipment at low cost that is not covered by Medicaid/Medicare.  John commented that if consumers paid out of pocket and were reimbursed, it would most likely drive the prices up due to administrative costs.  John asked about the turnaround time in getting equipment repaired.  Eileen commented that the staff is currently small, but as patronage increases, staff would grow.  She gave several examples of recent repairs which took about 20 minutes.  Eileen added that she sees the biggest problem being that currently there is only one location in North Wilmington.  John spoke positively about the service they are providing in salvaging equipment for repair that can be useful to people and repaired at low cost.  Eileen added that donations are accepted at all locations.  Karen asked if they have breast feeding equipment which can be costly; Eileen said they do sometimes get this equipment.  Karen suggested marketing to the WIC Program and the Breast Feeding Coalition of Delaware to seek donations.  Nick asked if the Delaware Assistive Technology Loan Program that is currently housed in Easter Seals would be a viable option for Goodwill to collaborate with for costly equipment.  Eileen commented that she is planning to contact them and thought it would be beneficial.  Nick suggested that Eileen inform consumers about the loan program.   Jamie suggested contacting PVA (Paralyzed Veterans of America).  A question was asked if equipment was listed on the website.  Eileen explained that currently it is not, but it will be updated at some point.  Eileen said that she can be contacted by email at:  emapes@goodwillde.org.  Jamie thanked Eileen for her presentation.  

Flex-Funding for Schools

Jamie distributed a draft memorandum from the Governor’s Advisory Council for Exceptional Citizens (GACEC) regarding Flexible Funding for Epilogue Language.  Brian provided background information and explained how the funding system is set up in public schools.  He stated that the list of agencies mentioned has not been finalized.  The intent of the memorandum is to urge the JFC (Joint Finance Committee) to remove language that was inserted into this year’s budget bill that would allow for diversion of money specifically allocated for the education of children with disabilities because it is felt that it could cause potential harm to children with disabilities in Delaware public schools.  
Brian noted that a task force was created in January to make recommendations on flexible funding and there was no representation from any group representing students with disabilities.  The task force recommended that the State establish a pilot project allowing school districts more discretion to use State funds, but also included a recommendation that school districts be permitted to use basic special education unit funds, which the districts receive only because of the presence of students with disabilities for purposes other than the education of those students.  Brian recommended that the SCPD sign off on this memorandum.  Nick requested time to carefully read the letter.  Brian added that the memorandum will also be sent to the Education Committee of the House and Senate.  Kyle commented that the GACEC are looking for additional groups to support the memorandum.  Dale spoke about a Maintenance of Effort regulation at the federal level and they are looking at Delaware’s formulas for Maintenance of Effort.  He said that the regulation states that no district can decrease the amount of dollars spent in a previous year for students with disabilities and that it has to be maintained at that level or above.  A motion was made to sign on in support of the memorandum on Flexible Funding written by GACEC.  The motion was seconded and approved, with no one opposing or abstaining.                           

ADA Celebrating 25 Years

Kyle spoke about a small group that has been meeting to make plans to celebrate the 25th Anniversary of ADA which is July 26, 2015.  Terri, Brigitte, Gary, Jamie, Brian and John have been involved in the planning.  DelDOT has agreed to support this celebration by offering bus wraps on four buses that travel throughout the state.  John projected onto the screen what two of the wraps will look like.  John stated that DelDOT is donating the wraps in support of the ADA anniversary.  John asked for feedback from the Council.  John said that one of the buses will be at the resort area, Firefly and Big Barrel Festivals and wherever we would like to see them displayed.  Lloyd suggested that it also be displayed on the inside front of the fixed route buses so all riders can view it; John will follow-up on this.  Karen suggested adding the website.  Comment was made that it might create too much clutter and people could google for more information if they were interested.  John explained that they should be on the buses in a couple of weeks.  He said that people can let him know about any events where the wraps can be displayed.  Jamie announced that Marian Vessels (Director of the Mid-Atlantic ADA Center) will be presenting at the Jr. Partners Conference in July and will be bringing 25 years of memorabilia with her.        
OTHER BUSINESS

Lloyd asked if comments had been considered since the last meeting regarding the Pedestrian on Pedestrian Accessibility Standards - The Facilities in the Public Right of Way.  John said that they met with the Policy & Law Committee two weeks ago and a number of recommendations were also made.  They are including Streetside Accessible Parking using PROWAGE Standards; roundabouts are another consideration, John commented that Jennifer Lieber (Architectural Accessibility Board) will be reviewing the Standards.  Regarding the Tolerances, he said they will consider the recommendations, but will have to make an informed decision.  John said the DelDOT Team was enlightened about the well informed group who are strong advocates and who have a great deal of impact on policy now and in the future.  
Lloyd asked about the HAWK signals and his suggestion about updating the Driver’s Manual to educate the public.  John explained that this was a design guide specifically with a focus on the Public Right of Way intended for designers.  Kyle suggested sending the HAWK signal recommendation separately.  Lloyd commented that we could let it go at this point, but drivers need to know what to do.  John added that these are mid-block crossings and are not used all that much.  Kyle will follow-up with Lloyd and John about this.  
Terri spoke about the SIEU previously attempting to form a union in Delaware.  She commented that there are issues with Attendant Care Services and asked if it was a good idea to form a subcommittee to discuss issues at some point. 

John asked if anyone had received a letter recently from United Health Care questioning if Christiana Care-VNA provided home health services on February 4-5 asking for feedback; he realized these were two snow days and said this was the first time he has been questioned about a health home company.  He encouraged anyone who received a letter to respond.  Chris commented that it could be a self-audit in regard to Medicaid Fraud.  

ANNOUCEMENTS
Kyle stated that he had emailed a link about ADA 25 done by WHYY and encouraged everyone to view it.  He said that Daniese and Brian are in the video.  An attempt was made to display the video but was unable to get audio.      
ADJOURNMENT

The meeting was adjourned at 3:50 pm.  The next meeting will be held on Monday, May 18, 2015 at 1:30 pm, in the Felton-Farmington Conference Room, DelDOT Administration Building, 800 Bay Road, Dover 19901.  
Respectfully submitted,

Jo Singles
Administrative Specialist
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